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The Peach State      
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                 Hard working volunteers   (Pg 3)                                                 Youth Rally (Pgs 6-9)                                                           July 4th   (Pg 11)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

“We didn’t realize we 

were making memories. 

We just thought we were 

having fun!” 

 What’s Inside: 

Pg 2 President Letter 

Pg 3 What’s New 

Pg 4-5 Announcements 

Pg 6-14 What Fun! 

Pg 15-16 Labor Day Rally 

Pg 17-19 Election Info 

Pg 20 Around Helen 

Pg 21 From the Park 

Pg 22 Loving Concerns 

 

The Top is 60! 
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                    President’s Letter 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dear Airstream Family, 

Well, patience has paid off for we now have a laundry 

and a screened in porch on the creek side of the main 

pavilion. Special thanks go to Rick Sibly and Tom Baker, 

Co-Property Chairmen for the TOG, and to the many 

who helped them in both these ventures.  

And I am pleased to wish us all a “Happy Anniversary”! 

Let us take a moment and celebrate our 60 years as a 

member of the Wally Byam Caravan Club International. 

In July of 1961, thirty members gathered together and applied for a charter, which 

was granted under the name of The Top of Georgia, Unit 032. We will celebrate this 

anniversary at our Labor Day/Homecoming/Officer Elections Rally, September 1-6, 

at the Top of Georgia. I hope everyone will plan on coming, for sure on Saturday, 

September 4, for our morning business meeting/election, followed by a catered 

barbeque lunch. We will then have cake and ice cream to honor the day. We would 

love for you to come and share your memories of the past as we plan for our future. 

If any of you have pictures from the TOG during any of our six decades, please send 

them to me ASAP at     mapmeeks@bellsouth.net.  We are trying to put together a 

slide show of our sixty years.  

My thanks to all of you who help to make the Top of Georgia such a special place to 

be! 

My best to each of you, 

                                                                                                                     Mary Anne 

 

 

mailto:mapmeeks@bellsouth.net
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 What’s New in the Park 
 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Laundry Room Rules 
 
Open 8am to 8pm 
 
See host for time sign-up, payment, instruction 
and septic-safe soap, if needed.  
 
$2.50 washer/$2.50 dryer (pay host or add it to 
your park ticket) 
 
Have to use septic safe soap (NO detergent) 
 
No liquid fabric softener in the washer 
(Fabric sheets can be used in the dryer) 
 
No bleach 
 
No sleeping bags or heavy bedding (such as quilts 
or comforters)  
 
No dog or cat beds 
 
No carpets or floor mats 
 
Help keep our laundry room tidy! 
Be sure to clean lint filters after each use and 
report any issues to the host right away 
 

 

We have a Laundry Room! 

Thank you to everyone who volunteered their time and 

energy to make this happen! 

A great deal of planning, coordinating and hard work goes 

into keeping Top of GA a “paradise in the mountains” to be 

shared and enjoyed by all! 

A screened- in porch and 

sweet tea makes for a 

perfect afternoon! 

 A big “thank you” to Rick, 

Tom, Bill, Donn, Hugh and 

Peter for all your hard work 

and effort! 

 

 

Rick Sibly, Tom 

Baker & Dick Sells 

at the official 

“ribbon cutting 

ceremony”! 
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Ken Rabren,  

Host Coordinator 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

Serving as host for our park, I believe, is one of the most valuable 

services any member can volunteer for.  We have been very fortunate 

to have had excellent volunteers that have worked very well with the 

changes that have been made in the past several months.    

 

We are in need of hosts to cover the weeks during February and 

March 2022.  

 

Anyone interested in hosting please give me a call at 404-660-5597. 

The times available are posted on the board in the Main Pavilion.  

                           Thanks for your help.   Ken Rabren 

 

Interested in Hosting, but not the full-time commitment?   

                          Try “Buddy Hosting” 

Here is how it works:  If hosting for two weeks or more, you can recruit your own helper (co-host) to help you split 

the duties, time and rewards.  All hosts and co-hosts will still require approval and training by Ken Rabren.   

 

 

Hosts Needed 

 

As a reward for volunteering: 

 Hosts park free and have access to Hi-Speed internet under the shed. Plus the host will receive a 

voucher for one free day of parking for every day that you are on-duty. 

 As an extra bonus, if you host between the months of November through March, you receive two 

days free for every one day hosting. 

 We now have a laundry facility; while serving as host, there is no charge for the use of this service.   
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Activities Chairman Appointed 

 

 

Upcoming Events in the Park: 

The Board is happy to announce the appointment of Nadine Johnson 

as the new Activities Chairman for the Top of Georgia.  

Nadine’s duty is to coordinate ongoing activities and special events for 

folks in the park. These activities are not part of our rallies. 

They are meant for the campers in the park, whether they are over-

nighting or with us for an extended stay. 

We want everyone to feel a part of our club, that we are not just a place to park your trailer.  

They have already had a day when several of the ladies went shopping at thrift stores around and 

about, and a Sip and Paint afternoon when campers painted their own pictures of an Airstream.  

If you have ideas for fun things to do, please text Nadine at 727-418-1333 
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   Youth Rally 2021 RALLY RECAP     June 16 – 20, 2021     

                     FERAL CHILDREN AT THE TOP    by Nancy Sibly 

 

                                             
For four days in June, we turned over the Top to the nicest gang of eleven  

children.   

 

No tears, no fights, new friends, lots of laughter, AND no electronics!   

 

Mom to Ani (12) and Vivie (11), Julia DiGiorgio compared it to what  

childhood meant  for her, “feral, wild children running amok with giant smiles”.   

 

If you couldn’t spot the heap of bicycles or shoes, you could still hear the laughter.  

 Bikes, creek, bouncy house.  Repeat.  Best of all, at breakfast and ice cream, the kids sat together as a group, 

rather than with their families, as well as during Bingo night and movie night.   

 

 

  

  What fun we had!! 

 
Rally kicked off with tubing 

down the Chattahoochee 

 

 

  

 

Cathy Church, a naturalist from Smithgall Woods, 

calmly told us about snakes as a live one (she brought 

several) twisted its way up and down her arm.   
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Nadine Johnson coaxed as much talent as anyone could 

possibly coax out of children who danced, sang, juggled and 

did gymnastics.  Yay, Nadine!   

 

 

Of course we also had hot dogs and marshmallows at 

the main fire pit. And found a snake of our own! 
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Low water levels had a creek full of adults herding stragglers out of 

rocky dead ends.  It was so much fun, that we did it again.  And again.   

 

 

Ken Rabren’s great-

granddaughters 

(emphasis on 

GREAT), Molly (11) 

and Ada (7) named 

their ducks Artemis 

and Quackery.  Did 

you name yours?   

Thanks to our local duck hunters, Rob and Jan Kelly, we had 

enough stuffed ducks for everyone to take home.   

We threw in a three-legged race, a water balloon toss (throw?), a scavenger hunt for beautiful creek rocks 

painted by our own artist Lane Carpenter. Last, but not least, Magician Avery Flynn was up to his old 

tricks.  I still haven’t figured out how he does that.  You should have heard my granddaughter Riley try to 

describe that to her mother. 

Thanks to Floy and Barbara Jumper for hosting, not once, but twice, the 

Top’s version of happy hour, an ice cream social. Enjoyed by the young, 

and young-at-heart! 

At the kid’s table, the proportions seemed to call for half ice cream 

and half whipped cream.  Stir until soupy. 
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In addition to Ani and Vivie 

DiGiorgio and Molly and Ada 

Moncrief, the Jumper 

grandchildren Elsa (10) and Ethan 

(7), the Godfrey grandchildren, 

Reagan (9) and Evan (6), and the 

Sibly grandchildren, Summer (16), 

Ryder (13), and Riley (8) got the 

chance to build and launch their 

very own rockets. 

 

 

  

 

 

 

Doug and Jamie Ralston own 

and operate theSTEAMclub 

All look forward to next year.  Bring your kids and grandkids and join us.  We promise a 

good time.  Thanks to all who helped make this a memory. 

 

Who knew you could launch a rocket with Alka-Seltzer?? 
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A great time was had at the Top of GA 

paint social on June 26, 2021. 

 

Hosted by our membership chairperson Jaime Collins-Ralston, who 

owns and operates The STEAM Club, a Fine Art, Science and Technology 

after School Enrichment and Party business. www.thesteamclub.com.    

Jaime’s friend, colleague and artist, Tosha, developed the curriculum and 

led this step-by-step instruction acrylic on canvas painting.  The piece 

was called “Airstream in The Mountains”.  No experience was necessary.   

 

 

 
 

Some participants had painted before and some had not, but 

Tosha walked everyone through the painting from the first 

brush stroke to the last. 

It was a “bring your own snack and beverage” event and there 

was plenty to go around.  Everyone got to leave with their very 

own 8.5” x 11” piece of art, the perfect size to hang in their 

Airstreams. 

Everyone’s art turned out awesome!! 

 

 

By Doug Ralston 

Only one participant may have been too advanced! 

http://www.thesteamclub.com/
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As our country celebrated its birthday, 

there was no better place to join in the 

revelry than the Top of GA! 

What a day of family, friends, fun and 

fellowship! 

  

 
 

 

 

 

Left: Nadine 

Johnson kicked off 

the festive day with 

our National 

Anthem 

Right: No 4
th

 of July 

is complete without 

hot dogs and all the 

fixin’s 

And of course, everyone turned out for the annual “Parade around the Park”! 
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             Lebanon 2021 International Rally 

                                                                                              By Julian Clements

 

We arrived in Lebanon, Tennessee for the WBCCI International Rally on 

Monday, July 12, 2021. We came early because I volunteered to be the stage 

manager and three of our members (Rick Sibly, Tom Baker and Rip Rippe) 

agreed to be on the stage crew with me.  

I am grateful for their help as unloading and setting up the heavy sound 

equipment took several hours. Lynne and I were also members of the choir 

with several rehearsals.  

 

 

 

  

On July 17th there was a Vintage Airstream Club parade at 

noon with well over 20 vintage trailers. They were beautiful 

and most had their flags flying. (To qualify for vintage your 

trailer or motorhome must be at least 25 years old.) 

 

A welcome dinner was held for all attendees with 

tickets passed out for 4:30, 5:30 or 6:30 seatings. 

The meal was barbecue with all the trimmings.  

 

Opening ceremony was held later that evening with 

flags from all regions and clubs passing in review. 

Our flag was carried by Rick Sibly and Region 3 was 

represented by our very own Bill Wild and First 

Lady Barbara. 

 

 

784 Airstreams, over 200 were from 

Region 3, and about 25 of those were 

from the Top of GA 
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On Sunday July 18, there was a non-denominational church 

service held during which an offering was taken to be 

donated to a local charity. The sermon was given by Bob 

Stansbury and the choir performed several numbers.  

 

On Monday July 19, Jam sessions for all musicians and 

beginners kicked-off, to be continued throughout the rally. 

These sessions were well attended with performances by 

our very own Lynne Clements and Nadine Johnson.  

 

Later this evening we held a get together for all members of 

the TOP of Georgia Airstream Club. We provided pizza and 

several people brought salads and desserts to augment the 

pizza. At last count 48 people came to our party. Thanks to 

Nadine Johnson, Rick and Nancy Sibly, Tom and Judy 

Baker and Rip and Sharon Rippe for coordinating this 

event.  

 

 

 

 

On Tuesday, July 20, the 2020-2021 Delegates 

Forum was held. This was a discussion of the 

delegates’ actions and responsibilities at the 

upcoming delegates meeting.  

At noon we attended the Region 3 luncheon with 

barbecue as the main course. This was well 

attended with over 275 people.  

 
In the evening we were entertained by Ron Saylor (Mentalist/Magician). This was very entertaining and 

involved a lot of audience participation.  

On Wednesday July 21, we were entertained by the WBCCI band. This is a group of musicians (young, 

older, beginners and accomplished) that meet and practiced for about a week prior to the rally and then 

gave an amazing performance.  
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  On Thursday, July 22, Airstream Inc. gave a 

presentation on the status of Airstream. At the end of the 

presentation they gave away $2000 in certificates for 

service or purchases at Airstream. Everyone registered 

for the rally was entered into the drawing.  

 

An International Rally Committee Chair Appreciation 

luncheon was given which Lynne and I attended. Guess 

what was on the menu !?! Barbecue. 

 

In the evening we were entertained by the band “Top 

Tier”. This was an 8 piece band that was excellent. The 

dance floor was full all evening and after the encore a 

long round of applause was given. A few of our members 

even managed to enjoy an evening at the Grand Ole 

Opry! 

 

 

 

  

On Friday July 23, the newly elected officers were installed. Congratulations to Tye Mott, new 

International President. A reception followed the installation with a meet your new officers.  

The next WBCCI International rally will be held in Fryeburg, Maine, July 25-31. 
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  Labor Day Schedule   
                   The Top is 60! 

         Sept. 1 - 6, 2021 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

  

Saturday, September 4 HOMECOMING 
 

     10:30 A Membership Business Meeting/Elections 

 

     12: 00 P BBQ Lunch; drinks provided 

  Birthday Cake and Ice Cream Social 

 

     1:00 -3:00   Craft Fair/Flea Market 

  Slide Show 

 

 4:00 P * New Member Orientation @ Office, 

Jaime Ralston 

 

 7:00 P Announcements, Mary Anne Meeks 

  Rhonda Carrier and the Still Cruzin’ Band 

       (Wear your dancin’ shoes) 

   

Sunday,  September 5 
 

     10:00 A Worship Service, Bob Gray 

 

 2:00 P Ice Cream Social 

 

 3:00 P *Corn Hole Tournament 

 

 6:00 P Potluck Dinner @ Pavilion 

 

 7:30 P Movie Night 

  

Labor Day, Monday, September 36  
  

  Safe Travels 

NOTES: 

 

 * Please sign up for these activities if planning to attend 

    

  Please do not move your RV during Worship Service 

Wednesday, September 1 
     

 8:00 A   Leave Pavilion at 8:00 for Truett 

                          McConnell breakfast 

 

 6:30 P Rally Registration @ Pavilion,  

                           Dick & Judi Sells 

 

    Adults $25; Kids 9-18, $10; <9, free 

  Refreshments, Rally Committee 

  Welcome, Mary Anne Meeks 

                      

Thursday, September 2 
 

     8:30 A Breakfast: eggs, bacon, grits, juice (bring 

set ups – plates, cups, utensils, napkins) 

 

   10:30 A Whimsy Flower Farm/Blairsville Tour  

 

 4:00 P *Dinner Out, Country Cottage, Cleveland   

 

 6:30 P Rally Registration, Dick & Judi Sells 

  

Friday, September 3 
 

 8:30 A       Breakfast: Pancakes, sausage, juice (bring 

set ups) 

 

   10:15 A Outing  

 

     3:30 A Board of Directors Meeting (See Secretary 

to speak) 

 

     6:30 A Rally Registration, Dick & Judi Sells 

 

 7:00 P Announcements, @ Pavilion, Mary Anne 

Meeks 

 

     7:30 P Bingo and popcorn 

 

   

 
Kitchen Volunteers are needed!! 

 
We are expecting a tremendous turn-out and need extra help in the kitchen (cooking, serving and clean-up). Every 
hand helps! 

 

Please email Nancy Sibly or sign up at the beginning of the rally if you are able to help.  nancysibly@gmail.com 

 

 

mailto:nancysibly@gmail.com
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We Need Your Pictures from the past 60 years so we can get them together for the event. The older the better!               

Email to Mary Anne Meeks at mapmeeks@bellsouth.net 

 

 

 

The Top of Georgia is 

Celebrating 60 years of 

Community! 

 

Saturday, September 4th  
1pm in the Main Pavilion 

 

During the Labor Day/Homecoming Rally 

 

We will have a slideshow of 60 years worth of amazing 

memories and lots of stories to share! 

Of course, cake and ice cream will be served! 

 

 

Calling All Crafters and Those Not So Crafty 

Do you have something that you want to sell at the Labor Day Rally?  Well, get 

ready, for on Saturday afternoon, Sept. 4, we are going to have a special Crafts 

Sale/Flea Market. This is your time to shine and sell. Note that this is a Flea Market 

as well. Sale will begin promptly after the 60th celebration. 

 

mailto:mapmeeks@bellsouth.net
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Election of Officers 

 

Officer elections will be held on September 4, 2021, at the TOG during the business meeting. All 

members are invited and encouraged to attend as we need a quorum of approximately 30 

Airstreams.  

 

You may note that the ballot is a little different this year, and that is because Mary Anne Meeks, 

President, and Doug Ralston, President-Elect, are continuing in their roles. Both assumed the 

offices to fill out the remaining term of a resignation, and now are actually assuming the roles to 

which they were elected last year.  

 

The Nominating Committee has selected the following slate of officers upon which we will need to 

vote: 

 

First Vice-President:   Brad Singleton 

 

Secretary:    Kimberly Funderburg 

 

Treasurer:    John Meeks 

 

Director:    Justin Gaines 

 

Director:    Nadine Johnson 

 

 

Nominations can be accepted from the floor. Permission must be received from the person being 

nominated before the nomination can be made. 

 

 

We will also elect from the floor three club members to be on next year’s nominating committee.  
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My first exposure to Airstreaming and the TOG was when 

the tornado hit.  Dad called and said he was on the way 

up there and, of course, I came along to help.  The people 

were so wonderful; it was then that I was hooked.  Mom 

and dad let me stay in their "Tiny Twin", a 22 foot Safari 

that they had purchased from the Siblys.  I fell in love and 

bought it from them. 

 After 2 years my husband Karl got hooked on camping 

and we needed a bigger rig so we purchased our 27 foot 

International CCD from Clayton and Patsy Grant. We now 

spend most every weekend at the Top.   

I have been the club Secretary for 2 years.   Additionally, I 

am the chairperson for the Communications committee 

and manage all of our club and park social media.  I feel 

these two functions work hand in hand with the 

correspondence aspect of the secretary position.   

COVID was a challenge, but we rose to the occasion and 

now host our meetings online for all members to be a 

part of.   

In my personal life I am the mother to two amazing ladies 

who have 'flown the coop'.  For my career I am a Deputy 

Sheriff for Forsyth County and work in the jail with the 

Pups for Purpose program, which is a special 

rehabilitation program for sentenced inmates.   

I appreciate your faith in me and for allowing me to serve 

our club and community as both corresponding and 

recording secretary and I look forward to many more 

years of service.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Somewhere around 3-4 years later we let our 
membership lapse and lost our numbers.  I don’t 
remember those numbers - 5058 maybe?  (My 
number is 3057, and has been since that time.)  
 
 

We bought my present 1996 25’ Airstream trailer 
in 2007 because Vic had absolutely no interest in 
getting the 1965 trailer up to modern expectations 
and I wanted more room! 
 
 

 I taught middle school and elementary school 
music for 20 years, as well as being a children and 

adult choir director for 10 years prior to that. 
I have been president of several organizations such 
as the Tampa Bay Area Orff Chapter (music) and 
the Suncoast Woodturner Club (Woodturner). 
 
 

Vic and I hosted here many times in the last 3-4 
years and I continue the tradition.  I enjoy The Top 
because the people here are family.  I thank God 
every day for that family! 
 
 

6 weeks after Vic passed away, I was up here!  It 
was the best decision I could have made.  It kept 
me sane during the worst of COVID-19. 
 
 

I want to devote more time in support of The Top 
and that is why I said “yes” when I was asked if I 
was interested in becoming a director. 
 

 

 

Kimberly Funderburg 

Secretary 

I am most commonly known as 

Bill and Barbara Wild's 

daughter.  I joke that it is their 

fault that I'm addicted to 

Airstreaming and I just love 

spending as much family time 

with them as possible at the 

Top of GA.   

 

Nadine Johnson 

Director 

 

My late husband, Vic and I 

bought a 1965 20 foot 

Airstream around 1984 

or so.  We didn’t bring it 

the Top of GA until 2002. 
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Brad Singleton - First Vice-President 

Brad Singleton has accepted the position of Vice President for the Top of Georgia Airstream Club.  
 
Originally from Boston, he has lived in Georgia for 16 years. He has spent the last 30 years in the field 
of medical sales throughout the US. 

Brad served in the USMC as an infantry officer and held a variety of other assignments. 

He attended the University of Pennsylvania and   received his degree in International relations. 
 
Brad is married to Kate, and they have been married 10 years. They have four daughters, Mikhaela (29) and Eliza (24) 
from Brad’s previous marriage and Imani (25) and Nia (24) from Kate’s previous marriage. 
 
He enjoys hiking and scuba diving and grilling for the family and listening to vinyl. 
 

 

Justin Gaines – Director 

Justin Gaines has been a member of the Top of Georgia Airstream Park since 2017. He and his wife Amy 

decided to own an Airstream in part to enjoy the vibrant and close community of Airstreamers. He 

lived at the Top of Georgia Airstream Park, part-time, for 3 ½ years.   

Justin has devoted his life to the pursuit of public service. He has served in law enforcement since 

2006. He most recently retired as Chief of Police from the University of North Georgia to pursue his  

PhD in Criminal Justice. He currently possesses a B.S. in Criminal Justice, Masters in Public Administration, and a Masters in 

Public Safety Administration. He has been a member of the Georgia Association of Chiefs of Police, International Association 

of Chiefs of Police, Fraternal Order of Police, and the Georgia Association of Campus Law Enforcement Administrators where 

he served as Vice President for two years. He has also served on various University System of Georgia committees including 

the Chancellors USG Task Force on Alcohol and Substance Abuse, USG Emergency Operations Plan Evaluation Committee, 

USG Environmental Protection Agency Self-Audit, and USG committee for Active Shooter Video.  

Justin enjoys all outdoor activities to include camping, hiking, fishing, and hunting. He and Amy have been married for 15 

years and live in Chickamauga GA. 

 

 

John Meeks – Treasurer 

John is a native of Baton Rouge and huge LSU Tiger fan. Growing up, he went to all the football games in 
Tiger Stadium.  
 

John’s father-in-law purchased their 31 ft. 1977 Excella 500 in 1979 and gave it to John and Mary Anne 
10 years later in 1989. John and Mary Anne have been airstreaming ever since. 

“At first we knew nothing about trailering. Our first long trip was to Key West. The copper water pipes were busted as we 
didn’t have a clue about winterizing and there was a short in the battery cable; thus we survived with bottled water and 
flashlights and still had a wonderful time.” 
 
John is into model trains, and is currently working on his worldwide stamp collection. He is an Army veteran, having served in 
the Berlin Brigade as a Combat Communications Officer and Commander of Signal Company.  
John has been the Top of Georgia Treasurer since October 2017. He has both his undergraduate and graduate degrees from 
LSU, and is a CPA and Certified Internal Auditor. John worked in the Internal Audit department at Bellsouth for over 25 years 
serving in various audit and management roles.  
John enjoys being Treasurer and would consider it an honor to be re-elected. 
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What’s happening around Helen! 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

Oktoberfest 

Helen Festhalle 
1074 Edelweiss St. 
Helen, GA 30545 
 

 

Oktoberfest will run from September 

9-12, then reopen September 16-19, 

then reopen September 23-26, then 

reopen again on September 30 and 

continue daily through October 31, 

2021. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Join us for the Oktoberfest in Helen, 

GA!  Helen's biggest celebration!  

German music, dancing, food & drinks!  

Enjoy Waltzes, Polkas and the Chicken 

Dance!  

Admission:  Monday-Friday $8.00 per 

person, Saturday $10.00 per person, 

Sunday-Free Admission.   

**Food & Drink are extra.  

 

For more information: 

706-878-1908 or 

http://www.helenchamber.com  

 

 

 

Georgia Mountain Fair 

 
August 13th - August 21st, 2021 

 
1311 Music Hall Road 
Hiawassee, GA 30546 

 

 

Look forward to the annual Georgia Mountain Fair, held at the 

historic Georgia Mountain Fairgrounds this summer! With first 

class musical performances, arts & crafts, fun carnival rides, 

unique attractions and a glimpse into North Georgia’s rich 

history and culture, the Fair provides something for every 

member of the family 

You can purchase advance tickets:  HERE  
 

Sautee Nacoochee Native Peace Garden 

Open from sunrise to sunset, available for the public's 

enjoyment. Located behind the Sautee Post Office.  

 

 

 

 

 

Gardening with Native Plants 

September 11 and October 16, 9am - 9:30am 

Come see what's happening in the Native Peace Garden! 

Take a look with Native Peace Garden Manager Johnna 

Tuttle. Learn ways to incorporate native plants in your 

home landscape. No charge, no registration. Meet at the 

Native Peace Garden.  

Questions? E-mail jtuttle@snca.org  

 

 

 

 

http://www.helenchamber.com/
https://georgiamountainfairgrounds.com/tickets
mailto:jtuttle@snca.org
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    From the Park  
 

   Let’s Talk about the Sewer 

                           System! 

 

After many years of requesting and 

planning, we finally have a laundry room. 

However, in order to keep the laundry 

room open to all, we all must do our part 

in being “Septic System Aware”.  

 

Septic systems rely on bacteria to break 

down wastes and solids, but these bacteria 

need a specific environment to survive. If 

you put the wrong kind of detergent in the 

washing machine or you use the wrong 

tub/toilet cleaner, you can end up killing 

the bacteria, rendering your septic system 

ineffective.  

 

This can lead to overflows, clogs, 

flooded drain fields and even 

contamination of our drinking well.  

 

Laundry Detergents kill bacteria  

(ONLY septic-safe laundry soap!) 

 

NO bleach in the washers or bleach 

cleaners in your kitchen sink 

 

NO fabric softeners in the washers 

 

No Antibacterial Soaps 

 

No Bath Oils 

 

 

 

               
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
**The TOG Park is not responsible for damaged property. 
 

 

  

  

 

 

 
 

 

What a Mess! 

There have been some 

complaints lately about 

trash being strewn around 

the park due to animals.  

A friendly reminder: 

Please, if using plastic grocery bags for trash, tie the 

handles before tossing in the dumpster.  

Please, do not place garbage outside of the dumpster. 

(If dumpster is nearing full, please, alert the host so 

arrangements can be made) 

Please, do not leave garbage outside your trailer 

Please, do not throw household garbage in the dog 

receptacles; these are for dog waste only.  

 

Park speed limit is 10 miles per 
hour.  For the safety of our 
members and guests, please comply 
with this rule. 
 

 

Quiet hours will be 

from 10:00 PM until 

7:00 AM. 

 

 

Dogs must be on a leash 

at all times when outside 

their RV 
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Illness and Injury 

John Meeks, our current Treasurer and First Gentleman, 

has had several tests for his lung cancer. He has received 

some good news and will be meeting with doctors next 

week to determine next steps.  Pray for John and Mary 

Anne during this time and for the wisdom of the doctors.  

 

Barbara Jones, a former First Lady of our Park, is home now 

after rehabilitation for her hip replacement surgery. She has 

help at home until she gets a little stronger. Keep praying 

for her continued healing.  

 

Ian Hampton has received bone marrow cells for his 

Leukemia at the Moffitt Cancer Center in Tampa.  Please 

pray that his body will accept these cells without too many 

issues. 

 

Lane Carpenter will be having an extensive hernia surgery 

on August 18th.  Pray that it can be done as 

outpatient surgery and for her 4 - 6 weeks of recovery. She 

will have another procedure following that.  

 

Al Holcomb, one of our Past Presidents, has a report that 

his heart is OK. We pray that further testing will determine 

the cause of his problems.  Our sympathy is also extended 

to Al as his sister in Florida passed away in July.   

 

Donn Gray is thankful for no head injury or broken bones 

after a fall from his trailer. He would appreciate prayers for 

his heart which is in Afib.   

 
 
 

 

"Let us then with confidence draw near to 
the throne of grace, that we may 
receive mercy and find grace to help in 
time of need."  Hebrews 4:16 ESV 

 

 

If you are experiencing a difficult time or know of 

someone who is, please let me know. 

Barbara Jumper 
bwjumper13@gmail.com 

770-241-3793 

 

 

Sympathy 

 

Ben Wilbanks, a member since 1983 and Past 

President passed away on July 16th from a head 

injury after a fall.  Please pray for his faithful 

wife, Charlene, our former First Lady, and his 

family.  Ben's son, Keith Wilbanks and his wife, 

Denise are also members of the TOG.   

 

Please, join us in praying for these folks and their 

medical issues or their grief in a time of the loss 

of a loved one.  Knowing that there are those 

who care is a true blessing to those in need.  

We are a family of sorts, connected by our love 

for camping and love for each other.   

 

Loving Concerns 

mailto:bwjumper13@gmail.com
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           2021 Top of Georgia Airstream Club Rally / Events 

            Rallies held at Top of Georgia Airstream Park unless otherwise noted 

     Date       Event 

April 5
th

 & 6th  Spring Work days  

April 7
th

 - 11th  Spring Rally 

April 21
st
 – 25th Region 3 Tally Rally / Tallahassee, FL 

May 26
th

 – 31st  Memorial Day Rally 

June 16
th

 – 20th  Youth Rally 

July 4th  Fourth of July / Patriotic Celebration 

July 17
th

 – 24th  International Rally / Lebanon, TN 

September 1
st
 – 6th  Labor Day Rally 

October 13
th

 – 17th  Fall Rally 

 

Officers: 

  President – Mary Anne Meeks   

  President Elect – Doug Ralston 

  Vice President – Brad Singleton 

  Secretary – Kimberly Funderburg 

  Treasurer – John Meeks 

  Directors Year Two – Clara Ellis and 

    Dick Sells 

 

  Directors Year One – Jiji Haque and Bill 

     Harris 

 

  President Emeritus – Tim Johnson 

 

  Nominating Committee- 

Maria Harris-Chairman, Sammy Fontanez, 

Faye Murrell, Barbara Jumper, and Stephanie 

Lankford 
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